

State Options for Making Wise Investments in the Direct Care Workforce

By Madeline Twomey April 2019



State Options for Making Wise Investments in the Direct Care Workforce

By Madeline Twomey April 2019

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 3 Background
- 7 Reforms to LTSS payments to support the workforce
- 13 Reforms to investments in the direct care workforce
- 16 Conclusion
- 16 About the author
- 16 Acknowledgments
- 17 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

About 13 million Americans rely on some form of long-term care assistance,¹ ranging from meal preparation and transportation services to round-the-clock care. The existing long-term supports and services (LTSS) system in the United States is wholly inadequate, with recipients—older adults and individuals with disabilities—often relying on both formal and informal care in a variety of settings. Moreover, even though the majority of LTSS recipients would prefer to receive care at home, the existing system often puts this option out of reach.

Individuals turning 65 today will have about a 70 percent chance of needing longterm care services at some point in their lifetimes.² As a result, the demand for LTSS is only expected to increase: The population of adults ages 65 and older will almost double by 2050, increasing from 47.8 million in 2015 to 88 million. And the population of adults older than 85 will more than triple over the same period, from 6.3 million to 19 million.³

There is also a need for far more direct care workers. Low wages, limited professional development opportunities, and demanding workloads have all hindered the appeal of joining the direct care workforce. They have also affected providers' ability to retain workers. Moreover, insufficient training requirements leave direct care workers unprepared to care for clients with complex needs.

Workforce shortages have been associated with poor quality of care as well as higher costs for patients and providers. As direct care workers take on even greater workloads to make up for staff shortages, mistakes become more common, resulting in patients experiencing preventable infections and accidents. Turnover among direct care workers can also cost the system thousands of dollars per worker.⁴ Initial investments in the direct care workforce present the opportunity for policymakers to improve quality of care delivered to patients in addition to reducing unnecessary costs—such as those incurred by turnover—over time. Strengthening the workforce can also help states expand access to home- and community-based services (HCBS), furthering efforts to improve patient satisfaction and increase the value for each dollar spent on LTSS.

This report outlines a number of actions that lawmakers can take to support the existing direct care workforce while increasing the number of available workers. Several states have already taken innovative approaches to addressing workforce shortages, including implementing payment reform to incentivize workforce initiatives. Additionally, states have increased wages and invested in workforce development and training in order to attract and retain direct care workers. In order to meet the growing demand for LTSS, state lawmakers should prioritize policy changes addressing workforce challenges, and the federal government should make investments to support states implementing meaningful reform.

Background

Cost of LTSS

The average cost of long-term care over an individual's lifetime has reached \$172,000, and systemwide costs of LTSS are expected to double by 2047.⁵ Not surprisingly, most consumers are unprepared to bear these high costs and incorrectly believe that Medicare, private health insurance, or retirement plans will cover these services. Although private long-term care insurance is available for purchase, very few individuals are actually covered by these plans. In reality, most Americans are forced to pay out of pocket or rely on Medicaid.⁶

These high costs only serve to harm patients and strain both state and federal resources. Since states and the federal government are responsible for financing Medicaid, both budgets are affected. In 2016, total LTSS costs amounted to \$286.1 billion—approximately 10 percent of total U.S. personal health expenditures.⁷ Medicaid covered \$154.4 billion of this total, accounting for 30.6 percent of all federal and state Medicaid spending.⁸ According to a 2019 Commonwealth Fund report, "Without an affordable, sustainable financing solution, Medicare beneficiaries with LTSS needs will continue to be at greater risk of delaying necessary care, being placed in a nursing home prematurely, and having to 'spend down' into the Medicaid program."⁹

Shift to HCBS

States have increasingly invested in HCBS to provide higher-value care. HCBS help older adults and individuals with disabilities remain in their homes and typically include habilitative services, home health aide services, adult day health care programs, personal care services, assistive technology, and case management services.¹⁰ These can be provided at recipients' homes or in various community settings, such as adult day care facilities. HCBS generally rate higher on quality measures than institutional care—and, importantly, patients overwhelmingly report the desire to remain in their own homes. According to a nationwide AARP survey, nearly 90 percent of seniors ages 65 and older would prefer to "age in place," or to receive care at home and in their communities as they age.¹¹

Not only does expanding access to home- and community-based care allow states to address the wishes of those who need LTSS, but it can also be a more efficient use of state and federal resources. The average annual cost of a private room in a nursing home was about \$92,000 in 2016, while the annual cost of a home health aide working about 30 hours per week was \$31,000 that same year.¹² Of course, nursing home care is 24 hours a day, seven days a week, which explains some of the difference in costs; however, in cases where patients do not need round-the-clock support, HCBS can be the most cost-effective option.

Despite significant progress in expanding access to HCBS, more than 650,000 people remain on a waitlist to receive these services—most of whom are individuals with disabilities.¹³ As technological innovations have allowed more nonelderly people with disabilities to live independently, HCBS have been essential in listening to the preferences of many of these individuals and moving them out of costly institutions. However, states continue to limit their HCBS programs, and many individuals with disabilities covered by Medicaid remain on waitlists for this type of care. Moreover, despite the fact that the overwhelming majority of older adults would also prefer to remain in their homes,¹⁴ many seniors still opt to receive care in nursing homes because of financial burden and limited providers.

Another key issue affecting access to HCBS is the declining number of family caregivers. Family caregivers—also referred to as informal caregivers—are partners, friends, or relatives who provide any amount of long-term care assistance to their loved ones.¹⁵ More than 17 million people in the United States serve as family caregivers to someone 65 years or older who has significant care needs.¹⁶ According to the Congressional Budget Office, the value of unpaid care that caregivers provide to older adults was \$234 billion in 2011.¹⁷ Estimates are even greater when accounting for caregiving for individuals with disabilities.¹⁸

While family caregivers currently serve a key role in providing LTSS to individuals in their homes, changing family demographics are expected to influence the number of needed caregivers. Not only are the number of older adults increasing, but the size of American families is shrinking. As a result, there are an increasing number of aging adults who will not be able to rely on their children to provide the care necessary for them to remain in their homes.

Medicaid payment for HCBS

Until the 1990s, most LTSS paid for by Medicaid were furnished in institutional settings because of the program's historical bias toward nursing home care. The Medicaid statute generally only requires states to cover LTSS delivered in nursing homes.¹⁹ However, states now have a number of different ways to expand access to HCBS under their Medicaid programs, including new options under the Affordable Care Act (ACA).²⁰ Although these options give states the flexibility to design their own Medicaid programs, this patchwork of coverage also means that there are no national standards for personal care and other HCBS; thus, quality and access to HCBS can vary significantly by state.²¹

Medicaid pays for HCBS in a number of different ways, and states can choose from various approaches or waiver combinations. First, states can include these services as part of their Medicaid state plans. For example, states can receive enhanced federal matching funds to provide HCBS to individuals who would otherwise require institutional care through the ACA's Community First Choice state plan option.²²

Second, state officials can request federal approval for different types of waivers, which allows them to adopt policies and cover services, including HCBS, that differ from the requirements set forth in the federal Medicaid statute. This is a far more common approach, because the Medicaid default requires a state to offer comparable services to all beneficiaries in the same eligibility groups, while under a waiver, a state can limit services to particular groups.²³ For example, states can apply for Section 1915(c) waivers—named after the relevant section of the federal Social Security Act—which allow them to provide LTSS in home- and community-based settings in place of institutional care.²⁴ In addition to meeting certain quality guidelines, these waivers must demonstrate that home and community care will not exceed the cost of providing the same care in institutions.²⁵ A number of states also use Section 1115 waivers to administer LTSS through managed care arrangements.²⁶ These waivers allow states to waive a wider range of Medicaid requirements to test new approaches to delivering care, including expanded benefits or different payment structures.²⁷

Recognizing that HCBS give patients the care they want, states have utilized a number of these methods to implement these services. In order to ensure all patients have the option to receive care at home, however, both state and federal policymakers should support efforts to increase the availability of direct care workers. Particularly as the demand for HCBS increases, it is critical that states work quickly to expand their workforce capacities.

The direct care workforce

With approximately 4.5 million people, the direct care workforce includes home health aides, nursing assistants, and personal care workers.²⁸ These individuals are employed in a variety of settings, including nursing homes, assisted living facilities, adult day centers, private homes, and home health agencies. According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, the direct care workforce—home health and personal care aides in particular—is one of the fastest-growing sectors in the United States and is expected to grow by 41 percent from 2016 to 2026.²⁹

Direct care wages are low, and workers often report having trouble making ends meet. In 2017, the median pay for home health and personal care aides was only \$11.12 per hour, or \$23,130 per year.³⁰ These positions rarely include benefits; more than 57 percent of home care workers rely on public assistance,³¹ and an estimated 46 percent of home care workers rely on Medicaid for health insurance.³² These low wages affect populations who already suffer from income inequality: 86 percent of the direct care workforce are women, and more than a quarter are black women.³³ Latina women and immigrants also make up a significant portion of the direct care workforce.³⁴

Direct care workers experience low job satisfaction, leading to burnout and high turnover rates. With staff shortages, workers report heavy workloads and stressful working conditions.³⁵ Work-related injuries are common;³⁶ nursing assistants in particular experience extremely high injury rates and were among the Bureau of Labor Statistics' list of occupations that experienced the highest number of days away from work due to injury in 2015.³⁷ While federal standards exist for workers employed in nursing facilities, there are no federal guidelines for certification for home care assistants, and at least 10 states fail to implement any training requirements at all.³⁸

Workforce challenges also affect the quality of care for patients.³⁹ Patients in areas with limited home health providers have gone without essential care, resulting in them being unable to use the restroom, skipping meals, and sometimes becoming injured.⁴⁰ Moreover, workforce shortages in nursing homes have resulted in patients being denied care altogether.⁴¹ Turnover of direct care workers has also been associated with patients experiencing injuries and avoidable hospitalizations.⁴²

Reforms to LTSS payments to support the workforce

Lawmakers can utilize payment and delivery reforms to support the direct care workforce. Like most of the health care system, LTSS providers traditionally operate using fee-for-service (FFS) payments. Under FFS, payers reimburse providers for each item or service delivered to a patient.⁴³ When LTSS providers operate under FFS, individuals receiving care can be charged separately for each medical procedure in addition to different types of personal care services. In some cases, patients require several LTSS professionals who are each billed separately—for example, one worker to administer medicines, another to provide meals, and so on. Research has shown that FFS incentivizes quantity over quality, encouraging providers to perform as many services as possible for maximum reimbursement, which can negatively affect quality and cost of care.⁴⁴

In order to address some of these inefficiencies, states have implemented valuebased payment models and managed long-term supports and services (MLTSS) through their Medicaid programs. These payment and delivery reforms can be used to achieve a number of goals, ranging from reducing avoidable hospitalizations to increasing access to HCBS. Both types of reforms serve to increase patient satisfaction and reduce unnecessary costs.

Value-based payments for LTSS

Implementing value-based payments can work to incentivize care coordination and to financially reward high-performing providers. Pay-for-performance in particular has been used to strengthen the direct care workforce by providing incentive payments to providers who meet benchmarks for workforce development and staff satisfaction.⁴⁵ For example, pay-for-performance requirements can include guidelines to properly train and compensate staff.

Significant progress has been made to encourage the use of alternative payment models in the health care system, which has reduced unnecessary health care costs

Pay-for-performance is a

payment model that offers financial incentives for providers who meet certain quality domains. and improved quality of care.⁴⁶ While these payment models are relatively new in LTSS, some states have experienced positive outcomes by utilizing them to support workforce education and development initiatives.

State example: Kansas' PEAK 2.0 program

Kansas introduced a Medicaid pay-for-performance program in 2012 as part of an overhaul of its original Promoting Excellent Alternatives in Kansas (PEAK) program.⁴⁷ Under PEAK 2.0, the state offers financial incentives through Medicaid reimbursement for nursing homes that meet certain quality measures. Specifically, the incentives are based on five domains of patient-centered care: the foundation, or implementation of the program; resident choice; staff empowerment; home environment; and meaningful life.⁴⁸ Some examples of staff empowerment initiatives include encouraging team development, ensuring consistent staffing, and empowering certified nursing assistants to set their own schedules.⁴⁹ The goal is to create systemwide culture change with permanent and consistent staff who form meaning-ful relationships with patients.⁵⁰

Kansas' program demonstrates how strengthening the workforce can coincide with increasing quality of care for LTSS recipients. According to state officials, surveys have indicated that workers participating in the person-centered care model are primarily motivated to improve quality of life for patients, demonstrating workers' desire for meaningful work in addition to adequate pay.⁵¹ The program has already seen improved quality measures for patients, including increased overall resident satisfaction and reduced number of residents experiencing major depressive symptoms, pressure ulcers, and urinary tract infections.⁵²

Managed care delivery of LTSS

MLTSS are responsible for delivering a wide range of medical and personal care services. An increasingly popular trend in LTSS, states contract with managed care organizations (MCOs) through their Medicaid programs, which then contract with individual LTSS providers.⁵³ Like managed care for acute medical services, Medicaid pays MLTSS organizations a fixed payment per beneficiary rather than reimbursing for each service furnished to a patient.⁵⁴ As of 2017, 24 states have implemented 41 MLTSS programs, enrolling 1.8 million Medicaid beneficiaries.⁵⁵

Evaluations of managed care and LTSS

States often turn to MLTSS to make Medicaid spending more predictable, but when designed properly and with ongoing oversight, these arrangements can also improve care coordination and encourage the use of HCBS. Under these agreements, states can provide payments for services not traditionally covered under Medicaid, such as appointing care coordinators—typically social workers or nurses—to develop care plans for patients.⁵⁶ Among other things, care coordinators assess the needs of patients and connect them with local providers.⁵⁷ In some cases, MLTSS organizations provide both physical and behavioral health services, giving patients a single point of contact for all of their care needs.⁵⁸ Care coordination services can improve quality and lower costs by helping patients find services in their communities. For example, a 2018 Government Accountability Office report found that Florida's MLTSS program resulted in \$716 million in avoided institutional costs from 2014 through 2016, and the projected savings for the program is \$200 million per year after 2016.⁵⁹

The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services has also been testing managed care plans for dual-eligible beneficiaries—individuals who qualify for both Medicare and Medicaid—dating back to the 1990s.⁶⁰ Dual-eligible beneficiaries often have greater health and LTSS needs and subsequently incur higher costs. A 2018 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission report details several site visits of ongoing managed care demonstrations for dual-eligible beneficiaries that provide both acute care and LTSS.⁶¹ The authors highlight the need for more evaluation of these programs; however, they found that, based on the data available, the results have been relatively positive: "Enrollment is stable, quality of care appears to be improving, payment rates appear adequate, plans have grown more confident about their ability to manage service use, and stakeholders remain supportive of the demonstration."⁶²

The report also highlights previous demonstrations that have yielded success: For example, Minnesota's managed care program for dual-eligible beneficiaries ages 65 and older reduced enrollees' likelihood of inpatient hospitalizations by 8 percent and emergency room visits by 6 percent, in addition to increasing the likelihood of enrollees utilizing HCBS by 13 percent.⁶³ The authors concluded that managed care for these beneficiaries has successfully improved the transition from institutional to community care in addition to reducing hospital use and emergency department visits.

States have also used MLTSS to directly enhance the direct care workforce. In 2018, Pennsylvania began implementing its mandatory MLTSS program, Community HealthChoices (CHC), in order to improve care coordination and expand access to HCBS for patients.⁶⁴ Under CHC, the state Medicaid program contracts with three MCOs throughout the state to deliver both medical care and LTSS to two eligibility groups: individuals who are dually eligible for Medicare and Medicaid and individuals with physical disabilities.⁶⁵ According to state officials, participating MCOs are required to implement a home care workforce innovation component to their programs—including but not limited to training and credentialing programs—and will ultimately be required to report their progress on a quarterly basis.⁶⁶ Citing the success of mandatory MLTSS programs in other states,⁶⁷ Pennsylvania officials say they believe that CHC will increase transparency and give the state more predictability in LTSS spending.⁶⁸ Although the state is still in the process of rolling out the program, 450,000 Pennsylvania residents will ultimately qualify for coverage under this program.⁶⁹

Still, states must remain extraordinarily vigilant when structuring these arrangements and conducting ongoing oversight to ensure that implementing managed care does not translate into cutting essential services for LTSS recipients. For example, patient advocates flagged serious problems with New York's Medicaid transition to mandatory MLTSS in 2011.⁷⁰ They found that the MLTSS organizations were selecting enrollees based on health status—recognizing that they would retain larger profits by selecting healthier patients while denying patients with greater needs.⁷¹ Moreover, there were reports that, even in cases where patients with significant care needs were enrolled, they were not being granted the appropriate level of care in order to reduce costs for providers.⁷²

New York's experience exemplifies the need for constant state oversight and close coordination with the patient community. Like any other robust payment reform, quality and accountability measures must be in place in order to ensure that patients are receiving high-quality care. When transitioning to MLTSS, policymakers should establish clear, attainable goals and standards and keep open channels of communication with all of the relevant stakeholders: patients, providers, family caregivers, and payers.

State example: Tennessee's integration of MLTSS and the pay-forperformance model

Several states have embedded value-based payments into their MLTSS programs. As part of the state contracts, MLTSS programs can utilize value-based payments to incentivize certain quality measures, including workforce standards. For example, Tennessee has implemented a pay-for-performance model under its MLTSS program, resulting in robust training and credentialing requirements for direct care workers.

In 2014, the state launched its Quality Improvement in Long-Term Services and Supports (QuILTSS) program, serving older adults and adults with physical disabilities through the state's CHOICES MLTSS program.⁷³

Under QuILTSS, the state's Medicaid program, TennCare, sets reimbursement rates for nursing facilities based in part on a comprehensive score measuring the nursing home's performance. The score is based on a number of quality measures, such as resident satisfaction, quality of life, and clinical performance. A key component of the score accounting for 25 percent of the overall rating—is "Staffing/Staff Competency." This includes quality measures such as staff retention, staff hours per day, staff training, and consistent staff assignment.⁷⁴ These objectives are intended to measure staff satisfaction as well as the provider's ability to retain direct care workers. Under the new reimbursement structure, TennCare MCO payments to nursing facilities include a quality incentive component valued at the greater of either \$40 million or 4 percent of total nursing facility payments each year. Other components of the rate are also quality-informed, meaning performance can have a significant impact on a facility's annual Medicaid revenue.⁷⁵ Importantly, during the nearly five years since payments began, initial quality measures have showed significant signs of improvement.

Although the QuILTSS program was initially launched with nursing facilities, it has now expanded to HCBS. Tennessee state officials have noted that implementing a pay-for-performance model in HCBS has been more difficult than in nursing facilities, because many of these workers are employed in private homes. Still, officials in Tennessee are working with stakeholders to address these challenges and to achieve the original goal of improving quality of care through a stronger workforce.⁷⁶ Noting that direct care workers can face low wages and harsh working conditions, stakeholders in Tennessee continue to put forth measures that improve workers' quality of life. In 2016, Tennessee launched its newest MLTSS program, Employment and Community First CHOICES, serving individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities.⁷⁷ In 2017, TennCare began rolling out a workforce development initiative that aims to make direct care work a more viable career through competency-based education, training, and credentialing that can apply toward postsecondary education credits and other career pathways.⁷⁸

The growing need for LTSS—and patients' desire to stay in their homes—requires investments today to build up the direct care workforce. In addition to implementing payment reforms, states can strengthen the direct care workforce by raising Medicaid reimbursement rates and increasing professional development opportunities. These initial investments not only work to improve quality of care, but they also increase worker satisfaction and can reduce unnecessary costs over time. Directly raising wages presents an opportunity to reduce turnover in addition to attracting more workers. Similarly, investing in professional development works to further professionalize the direct care field—making it more attractive to workers—and to improve the overall quality of care delivered to patients.

Reforms to investments in the direct care workforce

Given the low wages, demanding day-to-day responsibilities, and limited career growth opportunities, it is unsurprising that attracting and retaining workers is a significant issue plaguing the LTSS system. Turnover of home care workers alone costs an estimated \$6 billion annually,⁷⁹ and the cost of hiring and training new direct care workers has been estimated at \$4,872 per position.⁸⁰ Furthermore, the annual turnover rate has been estimated at 70 percent in nursing facilities and 50 percent in home care.⁸¹ This undoubtedly affects quality of care: California's In-Home Supportive Services program found that patients whose home care provider changed in a given year were more likely to experience a new injury or hospital admission.⁸²

Examples of raising payment rates to expand access to HCBS

Given the robust evidence that low wages are a barrier to recruiting and retaining workers, raising Medicaid rates is a wise investment for states seeking to increase access to HCBS.

A 2018 Government Accountability Office review of HCBS in five states—Arizona, Florida, Mississippi, Montana, and Oregon revealed significant shortages in the home care workforce, particularly in rural areas.⁸³ All five states reported issues related to recruitment and retainment of direct care workers. Officials in Montana and Oregon reported low wages directly contributing to the limited availability of direct care workers.⁸⁴ Unsurprisingly, residents in these states face significant barriers to receiving HCBS.

In order to address shortages in rural areas and to increase the overall availability of direct care workers, officials from Mississippi and Montana reported increasing payment rates beginning in 2017. Mississippi raised payment rates for providers and agencies employing direct care workers in 2017, and the Montana Legislature approved funding to raise the hourly rate for workers in certain Medicaid HCBS programs that will take effect in 2019.⁸⁵ With similar goals in mind, Arizona and Montana officials reported efforts to allow Medicaid beneficiaries to use Medicaid funding to pay family members for care.⁸⁶ Not only do these initiatives attract and retain more workers, but they also serve as a sensible investment to help prevent rehospitalizations and other avoidable medical costs.

However, raising payment rates alone is not enough to ensure that home care workers receive higher wages; states must ensure that additional payments result in higher wages specifically, instead of simply going toward administrative overhead or provider profit. To this end, some states have implemented wage pass-through requirements that direct these funds to direct care workers. States have utilized a variety of methods to meet the growing demand on the direct care workforce, including increasing funding for workforce development and training. According to a survey conducted by the Kaiser Family Foundation, 15 states raised wages for direct care workers in 2018, and 24 states reported plans to implement wage increases in 2019.⁸⁷ A total of 22 states reported efforts to implement workforce development initiatives over the same two-year period.⁸⁸ In addition to raising wages, states can also help reduce turnover by encouraging professional development opportunities in order to increase employee satisfaction and to professionalize the field. Strong training and credentialing requirements also work to improve the quality of care delivered to patients.

The ACA set forth several opportunities to invest in workforce development. The Personal and Home Care Aide State Training program offered to six states grants that supported efforts to implement training and credentialing for personal and home care aides. Results from this program showed that training resulted in enhanced job satisfaction and career stability.⁸⁹ Several states have also utilized the Money Follows the Person Grant (MFP)—a federal Medicaid grant that helps transition nursing home residents back to their communities—to invest in the direct care workforce.⁹⁰ For example, Ohio used MFP funding to establish the Direct Service Workforce Initiative in 2012, which worked to identify core competencies for direct care workers to facilitate upward mobility.⁹¹

In 2012, California received a grant from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation to test a program titled "care team integration of the home-based workforce," training an estimated 6,000 home-based providers.⁹² The demonstration was projected to save nearly \$25 million by reducing emergency room (ER) visits and hospital admissions from the ER.⁹³ The program also aimed to reduce the average length of stay in nursing homes by 10 percent.⁹⁴ Results so far have been mixed, with some evidence of reducing emergency department visits but also some evidence of slight increases in hospitalizations and overall money spent.⁹⁵ Building on the progress of this demonstration, states should review the available data and continue experimenting with methods that utilize workforce development to improve quality and control costs of LTSS.

Washington state's home care training program

As part of a 2011 ballot initiative,⁹⁶ Washington state established robust training and credentialing requirements for the home care workforce.⁹⁷ The requirements include 75 hours of paid precertification training and 12 hours of annual continuing education for all home care workers, including individuals working in home as well as those employed by licensed home care agencies and assisted living facilities.⁹⁸ Efforts to standardize Washington's training requirements for the home care workforce date back to the 1990s as part of a statewide initiative to shift away from institutional care, in favor of HCBS.⁹⁹ Depending on the circumstances of their employment, home care workers can receive the training through a network of contracted community providers or through the Training Partnership school.¹⁰⁰

Workers who are employed by Medicaid consumers¹⁰¹ and those who are covered by the Service Employees International Union's (SEIU) collective bargaining agreement can complete training requirements by attending the Training Partnership school.¹⁰² Established by SEIU 775, the Training Partnership offers classes both in person and online in 13 core languages, with interpreters available for additional languages.¹⁰³ The content of the training ranges from skills such as physical emergency preparedness to conflict management and dementia care. At the end of the training, workers are given an assessment to determine credentialing.¹⁰⁴ On any given day, the partnership trains more than 45,000 workers and it is the largest provider of certified home care workers in Washington state.¹⁰⁵ The program also offers additional training and apprenticeship for individuals seeking advanced certification.

When asked about the implementation of the program, state officials said that ongoing issues include meeting the needs of non-English speakers and working on disparities for workers completing the certification requirements.¹⁰⁶ While results of the program—including turnover rates—are difficult to measure, officials noted that employers have reported that workers are better prepared for the job.

Conclusion

As America's population continues to age, an even greater strain will be placed on the long-term care system. As it currently stands, states are not prepared to meet this demand. Direct care workers are instrumental in meeting the daily needs of older adults and individuals with disabilities who require LTSS. It is critical to build up the long-term care workforce, which can improve the value of each dollar spent on LTSS, allow individuals to receive services in their own homes, and improve overall quality of care for patients.

States should continue to strengthen the direct care workforce by implementing value-based payments, increasing wages, and investing in professional development opportunities. To build on these advancements, Congress should support states looking to develop workforce development initiatives through grants, waiver programs, and other dedicated funding. These wise investments are critical to improving quality of care while getting the best value for every dollar spent on LTSS.

About the author

Madeline Twomey is the research assistant for Health Policy at the Center for American Progress.

Acknowledgments

This publication was made possible in part by a grant from the Peter G. Peterson Foundation. The statements and the views expressed are solely the responsibility of the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- Vivian Nguyen, "Long-Term Support and Services" (Washington: AARP Public Policy Institute, 2017), available at https://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ppi/2017-01/ Fact%20Sheet%20Long-Term%20Support%20and%20 Services.pdf.
- 2 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "How Much Care Will You Need?", available at https://longtermcare.acl.gov/the-basics/how-much-care-will-youneed.html (last accessed March 2019).
- 3 PHI, "Understanding the Direct Care Workforce," available at https://phinational.org/policy-research/key-facts-faq/ (last accessed February 2019).
- 4 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Coverage of Direct Service Workforce Continuing Education and Training within Medicaid Policy and Rate Setting: A Toolkit for State Medicaid Agencies" (Washington: 2013), available at https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/Itss/downloads/ workforce/dsw-training-rates-toolkit.pdf.
- 5 William E. Gibson, "Long-Term Care Costs May Double to \$5.6 Trillion by 2047," AARP, March 19, 2018, available at https://www.aarp.org/health/health-insurance/info-2018/ costs-long-term-care-fd.html.
- 6 Daniel Bahr, Topher Spiro, and Maura Calsyn, "Reforms to Help Meet the Growing Demand for Long-Term Care Services" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ healthcare/reports/2014/10/31/100040/reforms-to-helpmeet-the-growing-demand-for-long-term-care-services/.
- 7 This total excludes Medicare spending on home health and skilled nursing facilities. Medicare only covers a very limited number of long-term care services, including skilled nursing services or rehabilitative care following inpatient hospital stays. See Kirsten J. Colello, "Who Pays for Long-Term Services and Supports?" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2018), available at https:// fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/IF10343.pdf.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Amber Willink and others, "The Financial Hardship Faced by Older Americans Needing Long-Term Services and Supports" (New York: The Commonwealth Fund, 2019), available at https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2019/jan/financial-hardship-olderamericans-Itss?.
- 10 Mary Sowers, Henry Claypool, and MaryBeth Musumeci, "Streamlining Medicaid Home and Community-Based Services: Key Policy Questions" (Menlo Park, CA: Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2016), available at https://www. kff.org/report-section/streamlining-medicaid-home-andcommunity-based-services-key-policy-questions-issuebrief/.
- 11 AARP, "Baby Boomer Facts and Figures," available at https:// www.aarp.org/livable-communities/info-2014/livablecommunities-facts-and-figures.html (last accessed February 2019).
- 12 Nguyen, "Long-Term Support and Services." It is also important to note that the low cost of home care can be partially attributed to the low wages paid to home care workers an issue that must be addressed in any meaningful LTSS reform.
- 13 Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, "Waiting List Enrollment for Medicaid Section 1915(c) Home and Community-Based Services Waivers, Timeframe: 2016" available at https:// www.kff.org/health-reform/state-indicator/waiting-listsfor-hcbs-waivers? (last accessed February 2019).

- 14 AARP, "Baby Boomer Facts and Figures."
- 15 Family Caregiver Alliance, "Definitions," available at https:// www.caregiver.org/definitions-0 (last accessed February 2019).
- 16 National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, *Families Caring for an Aging America* (Washington: National Academies Press, 2016).
- 17 Congressional Budget Office, "Rising Demand for Long-Term Services and Supports for Elderly People" (Washington: 2013), available at https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/ files/113th-congress-2013-2014/reports/44363-ltc.pdf.
- 18 Nguyen, "Long-Term Support and Services."
- 19 Erica L. Reaves and MaryBeth Musumeci, "Medicaid and Long-Term Services and Supports: A Primer" (Menlo Park, CA: Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2019), available at https://www.kff.org/medicaid/report/medicaid-and-longterm-services-and-supports-a-primer/.
- 20 Samantha Artiga and others, "Current Flexibility in Medicaid: An Overview of Federal Standards and State Options" (Menlo Park, CA: Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2017), available at https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/ current-flexibility-in-medicaid-an-overview-of-federalstandards-and-state-options/view/print/.
- 21 Reaves and Musumeci, "Medicaid and Long-Term Services and Supports."
- 22 Artiga and others, "Current Flexibility in Medicaid."
- 23 Stan Dorn and others, "The Use of 1915(I) Medicaid Plan Options for Individuals with Mental Health and Substance Use Disorders" (Washington: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation Office of Disability, Aging and Long-Term Care Policy, 2016), available at https://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/use-1915i-medicaid-plan-option-individuals-mentalhealth-and-substance-use-disorders.
- 24 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "National Overview of 1915(c) Waivers," available at https://www. cms.gov/Outreach-and-Education/American-Indian-Alaska-Native/AIAN/LTSS-TA-Center/info/national-overview-1915-c-waivers.html (last accessed February 2019).
- 25 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Medicaid, "Home and Community-Based Services 1915(c)," available at https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/hcbs/ authorities/1915-c/index.html (last accessed February 2019).
- 26 Elizabeth Hinton and others, "Section 1115 Medicaid Demonstration Waivers: The Current Landscape of Approved and Pensive Waivers" (Menlo Park, CA: Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2019), available at https://www.kff. org/medicaid/issue-brief/section-1115-medicaid-demonstration-waivers-the-current-landscape-of-approved-andpending-waivers/.
- 27 Molly O'Malley Watts, MaryBeth Musumeci, and Petry Ubri, "Medicaid Section 1115 Managed Long-Term Services and Supports Waivers: A Survey of Enrollment, Spending, and Program Policies" (Menlo Park, CA: Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2017), available at https://www.kff.org/medicaid/report/medicaid-section-1115-managed-long-termservices-and-supports-waivers-a-survey-of-enrollmentspending-and-program-policies/.
- 28 Stephen Campbell, "Racial Disparities in the Direct Care Workforce: Spotlight on Black/African American Workers" (Bronx, NY: PHI, 2018), available at https://phinational.org/ wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Black-Direct-Care-Workers-PHI-2018.pdf.

- 29 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Home Health Aides and Personal Care Aides," available at https://www.bls.gov/ooh/ healthcare/home-health-aides-and-personal-care-aides. htm (last accessed February 2019).
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 PHI, "Home Care Worker Households Depending on Public Assistance," January 29, 2015, available at https:// phinational.org/resource/home-care-worker-householdsdepending-on-public-assistance/.
- 32 Soo Oh, "The Future of Work is the Low-Wage Health Care Job," Vox, July 3, 2017, available at https://www.vox. com/2017/7/3/15872260/health-direct-care-jobs.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 Ibid.
- 35 Nina Dastur and others, "Building the Caring Economy: Workforce Investments to Expand Access to Affordable, High-Quality Early and Long-Term Care" (Washington: Georgetown Law Center on Poverty and Inequality, 2017), available at http://www.georgetownpoverty.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/Building-the-caring-economy_hires.pdf
- 36 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Understanding Direct Care Workers: A Snapshot of Two of America's Most Important Jobs" (Washington: 2011), available at https://www.ahcancal.org/quality_improvement/ Documents/UnderstandingDirectCareWorkers.pdf.
- 37 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Nonfatal Occupational Injuries and Illnesses Requiring Days Away from Work, 2015," Press release, November 10, 2016, available at https:// www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/osh2_11102016.pdf.
- 38 PHI, "Personal Care Aide Training Requirements," available at https://phinational.org/advocacy/personal-care-aidetraining-requirements/ (last accessed February 2019).
- 39 Dastur and others, "Building the Caring Economy."
- 40 Judith Graham, Kaiser Health News, "Severe Shortage Of Direct Care Workers Triggering Crisis," Disability Scoop, May 9, 2017, available at https://www.disabilityscoop. com/2017/05/09/severe-shortage-care-crisis/23679/.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Dastur and others, "Building the Caring Economy."
- 43 Maura Calsyn and Emily Oshima Lee, "Alternatives to Feefor-Service Payments in Health Care: Moving from Volume to Value" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wpcontent/uploads/2012/09/FeeforService-1.pdf.
- 44 Ibid.
- 45 Erin Taylor, Mary Beth Dyer, and Michael Bailit, "State Strategies: Value-Based Payment for Medicaid Populations with Complex Care Needs" (Princeton, NJ: State Health and Value Strategies, 2017), available at https://www.shvs. org/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Value-Based-Payment-Models_4.10.pdf.
- 46 Per a 2016 Center for American Progress report, alternative payment models are a transition away from volume-based care—where providers are paid based on the quantity of services provided—to value-based care, where payments to providers are based on the health and well-being of their patients as well as their total cost of care.
- 47 Kansas State University Center on Aging, "Peak 2.0," available at https://www.he.k-state.edu/aging/outreach/ peak20/ (last accessed February 2019).

48 Ibid.

49 Kansas Department for Aging and Disability Services, "Pioneering Change: Strengthening Staff Education Module to Promote Excellent Alternatives in Kansas Nursing Homes" (Topeka, Kansas: 2003), available at https://www.kdads.ks.gov/docs/default-source/SCC-Documents/peak/strengthening-staff-module-part-1. pdf?sfvrsn=772334ee_2.

50 Ibid.

- 51 Laci Cornelison, PEAK 2.0 project coordinator, Kansas State University, personal communication with author via email, March 7, 2019.
- 52 Kansas Department for Aging and Disability Services, "PEAK 2.0," available at https://www.he.k-state.edu/aging/ outreach/peak20/peak_2_research_outcomes.pdf (last accessed February 2019).
- 53 Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, "Chapter 3: Managed Long-Term Services and Supports: Status of State Adoption and Areas of Program Evolution" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.macpac.gov/ wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Managed-Long-Term-Services-and-Supports-Status-of-State-Adoption-and-Areasof-Program-Evolution.pdf.
- 54 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Medicaid Home-and Community-Based Services: Selected States' Program Structures and Challenges Providing Services" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.gao.gov/ assets/700/694174.pdf.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, "Chapter 3."
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Michelle Herman Soper and others, "Achieving Value in Medicaid Home- and Community-Based Care: Considerations for Managed Long-Term Services and Supports Programs" (Trenton, NJ: Center for Health Care Strategies Inc., 2018), available at https://www.chcs.org/media/ Achieving-Value-in-Medicaid-Home-and-Community-Based-Care_091818.pdf.
- 59 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Medicaid Homeand Community-Based Services."
- 60 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Managed care plans for dual-eligible beneficiaries" (Washington: 2018), available at http://www.medpac.gov/docs/default-source/ reports/jun18_ch9_medpacreport_sec.pdf?sfvrsn=0.
- 61 Ibid.
- 62 Ibid.
- 63 Ibid.
- 64 Pennsylvania Department of Human Services, "Community HealthChoices," available at http://www.healthChoices. pa.gov/providers/about/community/index.htm (last accessed February 2019).
- 65 Ibid.
- 66 Kevin Hancock, deputy secretary, Pennsylvania Department of Human Services Office of Long-Term Living, interview with author via phone, January 30, 2019; Leesa Allen, executive deputy secretary, Pennsylvania Department of Human Services, interview with author via phone, January 30, 2019.
- 67 Arizona, for example, has had managed care in its Medicaid LTSS program dating back to the 1980s.

- 68 Kevin Hancock, deputy secretary, Pennsylvania Department of Human Services Office of Long-Term Living, interview with author via phone, January 30, 2019; Leesa Allen, executive deputy secretary, Pennsylvania Department of Human Services, interview with author via phone, January 30, 2019.
- 69 Kevin Hancock, deputy secretary, Pennsylvania Department of Human Services Office of Long-Term Living, interview with author via phone, January 30, 2019; Leesa Allen, executive deputy secretary, Pennsylvania Department of Human Services, interview with author via phone, January 30, 2019.
- 70 Roshan Abraham, "NY Program is Uneven in Supporting Those Caring for Aging Parents," City Limits, February 13, 2019, available at https://citylimits.org/2019/02/13/nyprogram-is-uneven-in-supporting-those-caring-for-agingparents/.
- 71 Nina Bernstein, "Advocates Say Managed-Care Plans Shun the Most Disabled Medicaid Users," *The New York Times*, April 30, 2013, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2013/05/01/nyregion/advocates-say-ny-managedcare-plans-shun-the-most-disabled-seniors.html.
- 72 Abraham, "NY Program is Uneven in Supporting Those Caring for Aging Parents."
- 73 Taylor, Dyer, and Bailit, "State Strategies."
- 74 Tennessee Division of TennCare,"QuILTSS: Nursing Facility Value-Based Purchasing Quality Framework," available at https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/tenncare/documents/QuiltssFramwork.pdf (last accessed February 2018).
- 75 Patti Killingsworth, assistant commissioner, Tennessee Division of TennCare; chief, Long Term Services and Supports, personal communication with author via email, March 28, 2019.
- 76 Ibid.
- 77 Patti Killingsworth, assistant commissioner, Tennessee Division of TennCare; chief, Long Term Services and Supports, personal communication with author via email, March 28, 2019.
- 78 Charla Long, "QuILTSS Workforce Development Initiative," YouTube, May 12, 2016, available at https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=BjVFRwWM36E&feature=youtu.be.
- 79 PHI, "Paying the Price: How Poverty Wages Undermine Home Care in America" (Bronx, NY: 2015), available at https://phinational.org/wp-content/uploads/legacy/ research-report/paying-the-price.pdf.
- 80 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Coverage of Direct Service Workforce Continuing Education and Training within Medicaid Policy and Rate Setting."
- 81 Erika Robbins and Sue Flanagan, "Using the Money Follows the Person Demonstration to Develop Direct Service Workforce Infrastructure" (Washington: Falls Church, VA: The Lewin Group and Washington: Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, 2011), available at https://www. medicaid.gov/medicaid/Itss/downloads/workforce/usingmfp-to-develop-dsw-infrastucture.pdf.
- 82 Dastur and others, "Building the Caring Economy."
- 83 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Medicaid Homeand Community-Based Services."
- 84 Ibid.
- 85 Ibid.
- 86 Ibid.

87 Kathleen Gifford and others, "States Focus on Quality and Outcomes Amid Waiver Changes: Results from a 50-State Medicaid Budget Survey for State Fiscal Years 2018 and 2019" (Menlo Park, CA: Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2018), available at https://www.kff.org/report-section/ states-focus-on-quality-and-outcomes-amid-waiverchanges-long-term-services-and-supports-reforms/.

88 Ibid

- 89 U.S. Department of the Health and Human Services Health Resources and Services Administration, "Personal and Home Care Aide State Training (PHCAST) Demonstration Program Evaluation" (Washington: 2016), available at https://www.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/about/organization/bureaus/bhw/reportstocongress/phcastreport.pdf.
- 90 Robbins and Flanagan, "Using the Money Follows the Person Demonstration to Develop Direct Service Workforce Infrastructure."
- 91 Molly O'Malley Watts, Erica L. Reaves, and Marybeth Musumeci, "Money Follows the Person: A 2015 State Survey of Transitions, Services, and Costs" (Menlo Park, CA: Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2015), available at https://www. kff.org/medicaid/report/money-follows-the-person-a-2015-state-survey-of-transitions-services-and-costs/view/ print/.
- 92 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Health Care Innovation Awards: California," available at https://innovation.cms.gov/initiatives/Health-Care-Innovation-Awards/ California.html (last accessed February 2019); California Long-Term Case Education Center, "CLTCEC ppt for HHS 022614" (2014), on file with author.
- 93 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Health Care Innovation Awards: California."
- 94 Ibid.
- 95 NORC at the University of Chicago, "HCIA Complex/High-Risk Patient Targeting: Third Annual Report Addendum" (Chicago: 2017), available at https://downloads.cms.gov/ files/cmmi/hcia-chspt-thirdannualrptaddendum.pdf.
- 96 Washington State Auditor's Office, "Initiative 1163: Long-Term Care Worker Certification Requirements" (Olympia, WA: 2014), available at https://portal.sao.wa.gov/ReportSearch/Home/ViewReportFile?.
- 97 The ballot initiative was sponsored and funded by SEIU 775. See Ibid.
- 98 Stephen Campbell, "Training Standards for Personal Care Aides: Spotlight on Washington," (Bronx, NY: PHI, 2017), available at https://phinational.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/11/wa_case_study_pca_training_standards_2017.pdf.

99 Ibid.

- 100 Bill Moss, assistant secretary, Aging and Long-Term Support Administration, Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, interview with author via phone, March 4, 2019, on file with author; Jason McGill, senior policy adviser, public safety, Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, interview with author via phone, March 4, 2019, on file with author; Lashonda Cole, administrative assistant, Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, interview with author via phone, March 4, 2019, on file with author; Bea-Alise Rector, director, home and community services, Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, interview with author via phone, March 4, 2019, on file with author; Christine Morris, chief, training, communication and development, Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, interview with author via phone, March 4, 2019.
- 101 The requirement is part of Washington's Medicaid state plan.

.....

102 Vickie Choitz, Matt Helmer, and Maureen Conway, "Improving Jobs to Improve Care" (Washington: Aspen Institute, 2017), available at https://assets.aspeninstitute.org/ content/uploads/2017/05/SEIU-CaseStudy.pdf.

103 Ibid.

104 Ibid.

105 Ibid.

106 Bill Moss, assistant secretary, Aging and Long-Term Support Administration, Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, interview with author via phone, March 4, 2019, on file with author; Jason McGill, senior policy adviser, public safety, Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, interview with author via phone, March 4, 2019, on file with author; Lashonda Cole, administrative assistant, Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, interview with author via phone, March 4, 2019, on file with author; Bea-Alise Rector, director, home and community services, Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, interview with author via phone, March 4, 2019, on file with author; Christine Morris, chief, training, communication and development, Washington State Department of Social and Health Services, interview with author via phone, March 4, 2019.

.....

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

